
Appendix 1 – School Streets Engagement Reports 

 

1A – St Michael’s Primary School 

1B – Hamworthy Park Junior School 

1C – Livingstone Road Infant and Junior Schools 

1D – St Clement’s & St John’s Infant School 
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Introduction  
 
A School Street is where the road outside a school is closed to motor vehicles for a short 
period (45-60 minutes) at the beginning and end of the school day. Parents and carers are 
asked to either walk, scoot or cycle with their children to school, or to park a little further 
away and walk the last few minutes of the journey. 

School Streets have been very effective elsewhere, by: 

 Reducing road danger at the place where the most children and their families are 
likely to congregate; 

 Improving the air quality outside the school, protecting young lungs; 
 Encouraging physical activity into the children’s routine, which makes them healthier, 

happier, more energised and ready to learn. 

Somerville Road will be closed via a timed Traffic Order, displayed on signs at the entrance 

to the road. During the closure periods, stewards will be present to help enforce this, and to 

welcome families arriving at the School Street on foot, scooter or bicycle. Blue Badge 

holders and residents will be allowed through in their cars if required. 
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Methodology  
 

Pre-consultation took place with parents/carers at St Michael’s Primary School as well as 

residents and businesses living in the immediate vicinity. The consultation ran for just over 4 

weeks. 

 

 
18 November – 17 December 2021  
 

A letter was sent to all properties and businesses in the immediate vicinity of the school 

promoting the consultation, explaining how to have their say online and how to request a 

hard copy of the information and survey. 

The school sent an email to all parents and carers with a link to the survey and information. 

The survey and information was hosted on Engagement HQ; the council’s consultation 

platform. The project page included background information, a map, a link to the survey and 

a list of frequently asked questions. 

A total of 150 people viewed the Engagement HQ project page. 

 

Survey results 
 

55 survey respondents  
 

 
A total of 55 people responded to give their views. This included 10 local residents living in 
or around the School Street, 26 parents/carers at St Michael’s Primary School and 21 
members of school staff. 
 
There were also four additional responses by way of email. More information about this can 
be found on page 14. 
 
Figures in this report are presented as numbers of respondents who answered the question 
excluding ‘don’t know’, ‘not applicable’ and ‘no reply’, unless otherwise stated.  
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Views on safety around the school 
The vast majority of respondents (41) felt fairly or very unsafe travelling on the streets 

surrounding St Michael’s Primary School. Eleven respondents felt fairly or very safe and 

three respondents felt neither safe nor unsafe. 

 
Figure 1 – How safe or unsafe do you currently feel when travelling on the streets surrounding St Michael’s 

Primary School on foot (including with a mobility aid or pram) or b icycle? (number of respondents) 

 

 Base: All respondents 

Views on School Streets 
The vast majority of respondents supported the idea of School streets (47 respondents 

strongly supporting it and 5 tending to support it). Two respondents opposed the idea and 

one respondent was neutral. 

 

Figure 2 – Having read the information about School Streets, to what extent do you support or oppose the idea of 
School Streets? (number of respondents) 

 

 Base: All respondents 
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Impact 
The vast majority of respondents (47) thought that the School Streets pilot at St Michael’s 

Primary School would have a positive impact on them. Two respondents thought it would 

have a mixed impact and three respondents thought it would have a negative impact. Three 

respondents thought it would have no impact. 

Figure 3 – Having read the information about the School Streets pilot at St Michael’s Primary School, how much 
of an impact, if at all, do you think the changes will have on you? (number of respondents)  

 

 Base: All respondents 

Respondents were asked to explain how the changes will impact them. 

Positive impact comments were mainly around improved safety and less congestion 

and pollution: 

‘I cannot access my property on Somerville Road during drop off and pick up times. But BCP 
should note that the worst situation exists on Saturdays when the school is open to language 

schools for primary aged children and we suffer from illegal parking by parents collecting 

children from after school clubs. Although we are very much in favour of removing the unsafe 

environment and pollution around school gates so as to promote sustainable travel we will still 

suffer from illegal parking’. 

‘Less dangerous driving in Somerville Road - excessive speed, ignoring the no right turn sign 
Hopefully no travel by bikes/scooters the wrong way up the one way Somerville Road Remove 

inconsiderate parking and dropping off causing traffic to build up on occasion back to St 

Michael’s roundabout Safer to walk in the road - pavements too narrow at busy times and 

especially as we continue to maintain some degree of social distance’. 

‘I live on Somerville Road and will be glad not to have the traffic chaos and also cleaner have. 
I will be able to come home and go out as I please as won’t have to avoid the schools traffic. 

After 17 years of complaining about this issue, it is finally being addressed. It is a shame that 

BCP council sold the Durley Road car park as that has impacted on the traffic volume’. 

‘Less congestion. Less fast drivers. Less chance of an accident’. 
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‘I believe this will ensure the children at St Michael’s will be much safer. Often children are put 
at risk by unsafe drivers, careless parking and inconsiderate. I believe this will also improve 

the quality of life for those who live around the area’. 

‘Currently the road is dangerous and this is a great improvement’. 

‘Felt very unsafe to walk to school as it is already very narrow street but with cars sometimes 

flying by (I have witnessed some cars didn't even indicate to come into road and drive down 

very fast) and also kids in parked cars suddenly open their car door which is perfect eye height 

for walking kids on street - felt extremely dangerous. Some parents park their cars 45 mins 

before picking up time and run their car engine on which is bad for the environment and as 

well as our little kids lungs. These things will change and I will feel more comfortable for my 

child to walk to school on her own when she's ready to do so’. 

‘As a cyclist I see this as a positive step in reducing the volume of vehicular traffic approaching 
the school and the inconsiderate parking of some people when dropping off in Somerville 

Road’.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

‘The congestion and pollution on Somerville road is frightening. I see children playing on the 

footpath and running into the road when parents are on their phone or chatting. Cars drive too 

fast for the conditions. There are no signs at the entrance to Somerville road to warn of the 

school and to warn of children in the road, pavements are not wide enough, As a retired nurse 

I do not want to be the one to attend to the inevitable fatality’. 

‘For 7 years there has been nothing but problems with this road. Both me and my children at 

one point or more have nearly been knocked over there and I have also witnessed 

confrontations, nearly fights between parents over parking. This is the best thing that could 

happen for this school!!!’ 

‘I'm very concerned about air pollution & the concentration of cars in one area, so fully support 

this idea’. 

‘Currently parents can be intimidating sometimes threatening when asked to move on or not 
park illegally. There is constant worry that an accident is just waiting to happen. The 

environmental impact on the immediate area around school will lessen also, as the volume of 

traffic will be greatly reduced. It can only have a positive impact’. 

‘It will allow myself and my family to be able to move freely from my house with my car at any 

time. No more severe congestion at school opening and closing times. Plus the improvement 

of air quality in the road’. 

‘Make it safer on that road’. 

‘Positive impact, won't need to worry about the cars parking unsafe, there was a time where 

a car parked on the pavement at the top of the road cutting Infront of me and my child’. 

‘Safer and less pollution around the school’. 

‘There will be increased parking in the designated car park where I pay for a permit at drop off 
and pick up times. How can you ensure that spaces will be Available? I work and need to be 

able to easily drop and pick up! The council have already closed the other large car park and 
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this has put increased strain on the One remaining car park. I’m not sure this has been thought 

through!’ 

‘Less traffic will mean less worry about vehicles crowding the road when walking the children 

to school - the pavement is very narrow and gets v busy at the start and end of the school 

day’. 

‘It will be easier to safely walk, scoot and cycle to school. Somerville road is very busy in the 
morning and afternoon and less cars trying to park or drive on Somerville road would mean 

more room for parents and children to walk, scoot or cycle.  The pavement is quite narrow so 

it would be very pleasant to be able to safely use the road more. Less cars would mean cleaner 

air and less noise around the school’. 

‘My children will be much safer walking to school. Many speed and have general lack of 
awareness of small children despite picking up their own children. Not being hit by car doors 

while walking along the very narrow pavement is a huge plus. Less pollution from parents who 

sit in cars with engine running while waiting for older children.   However the biggest problem 

I can foresee is some of the roads around have just been re surfaced and not had double 

yellows re painted. I currently have my drive blocked because of this. More parents looking for 

somewhere to park will cause more parking / access problems for residents during school 

drop off/ pick up times if these lines are not painted before changes’. 

‘We travel to school by car most days, but choose to park a few streets away for a walk in - 

the fumes and traffic on Somerville Road has always been an issue and I am delighted to hear 

of this trial!’ 

‘Children arriving at school will be able to cycle safely along Somerville Road. Pollution will 
also be reduced as car engines won’t be running’. 

‘Several parents park along the road. Children are expected to run out to some of their parents 

by their parents causing safety concern’. 

‘Feeling safe walking to & from work.  Comfort I seeing children & families keeping safe to & 
from school. I'm sure the atmosphere will feel more relaxed outside the school which will have 

a positive impact on children arriving in the morning plus the air pollution will be decreased 

too’. 

‘Feel safer walking to and from school and cycling in the area’. 

‘There will be no more impatient parents bouncing their wheels up on the foot path & parking  
irresponsibly putting children & others at risk’. 

‘It will be a safe option for everyone’. 

‘It will make me feel safer myself and reduce the anxiety I currently feel around keeping our 

children safe as they arrive at/leave school owing to the current dangerous traffic practices ’. 

‘I will be able to give my child more independence’. 

‘safer start for all the children and a clear rule for parents to follow’. 
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‘Cars will no longer park on yellow lines, zigzags, double park and let their children run across 
the road, park on pavements, drive/reverse on pavements and reverse out of the one way 

road.  Also cars will no longer turn right into Somerville Road rather than go round the 

roundabout’. 

Mixed impact comments were mainly around weighing up safety with concerns about 

the School Street pushing parking issues onto other streets: 

‘As a parent, the immediate school area will be much safer for my children and I. I have had 

experiences where other parents have mounted the pavements in their car at speed and 

driven towards me and my children whilst we were walking along it, once coming within 

30cm of hitting me. This was directly outside of the school. So I can see the benefits. As a 

local resident of Marlborough Road, I worry about the parking issues this might bring outside 

of my house. Clarendon Road is already quite dangerous to cross, and this could get worse 

with poor parking from parents’. 

‘The road behind the school is also used by parents driving/parking and has the entrance to 

our pre school, the gate entrance is often blocked by parents parking right outside it so what 

about this road?’ 

Negative impact comments focussed on the School Street causing issues on other 

roads and it being unsafe for young children to walk on their own: 

‘Increase in badly parked cars along Westhill Road now that Durley Road/Hanahmann Road 

car park has been Sold Off and Built Upon! Lack of wide enough pavement from Poole Hill to 

West Hill Rd through upper/smaller Triangle area(near shops)...AND West Hill Road daily 

requires pedestrians to walk off pavem3nt into oncoming traffic because school children/ 

pedestrians walk 4 or 5 abreast at that time in the morning. It is a serious accident waiting to 

happen. I am regularly pushed into oncoming traffic because too many people on narrow 

pavement at that time in morning!’ 

‘As a working parent of a child in year 6 I am comfortable dropping him off and him walking 

in. Closing the road is going to force parents to stop their cars further away and have 

children walking alone further. This isn’t safe. It’s a small number of parents parking / 

stopping dangerously. But others who are sensible are being punished’. 
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Children’s current travel habits 
The survey contained questions for parents/carers about how their children travel to the 

school, the impact the School Streets pilot will have on their children and what might help 

them adapt to the new School Street.  

The majority of children currently travel to school on foot or by car, however scooter and 

pedal bike was also a popular option. 

Figure 4 – How does you child/ren currently travel to St Michael’s Primary School? (number of respondents) 

 

Base: 26 respondents 

Impact on children 
The majority of parents and carers thought that the School Streets pilot would have a 

positive impact on their children (23 respondents). One respondent thought it would have a 

mixed impact and two respondents thought it would have a negative impact. 

Figure 5 – Having read the information about the School Streets pilot at St Michael’s Primary School, how much 

of an impact, if at all, do you think the changes will have on your children?(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 26 respondents 
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Respondents were asked to explain how the changes will impact their children. 

Positive impact comments were mainly around children being safer and having cleaner 
air: 

‘Less pollution, less stress’. 

‘Less worries parents. More relaxed atmosphere at the school gate. Less car fumes’. 

‘Less dangerous and environmentally friendlier’. 

‘It will be safer for my children as they arrive and leave the school site. The air will be cleaner’. 

‘Safer on the road outside the school and will prevent the dangerous parking’. 

‘Reduced air pollution near to the school’. 

‘It will be safer for them to get to school’. 

‘They will feel more comfortable walking to school’. 

‘It be will safer and easier for my child to get to and from school if there are less cars on the 
road as Somerville road is currently very congested every morning and afternoon’. 

‘Cleaner air, safer’. 

‘Safer from selfish adults’. 

Mixed impact comment: 

‘Like I said before there will be no spaces left to park in the permit holders car park!’ 

Negative impact comment: 

‘He’ll have to walk alone from a further distance’. 
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Parents and carers were asked what would help them and their children adapt to the new 

School Street. The top four things were flexible drop-off times, suggestions of where else to 

park (and stride), a ‘walking bus’ from certain locations and information about where to store 

bikes/scooters at school. 

Figure 6 – Which of the following would help you and your child/ren to adapt to the new School Street? 

(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 19 respondents 

Other comments or suggestions 
All respondents were asked if they had any other comments or suggestions about School 

Streets. There were nineteen comments. These ranged from support for the pilot to 

concerns about displacing parking issues and the loss of Durley Road car park exacerbating 

the situation: 

‘Yes the plan at the start of this survey does not reflect the transport surveys and studies 

undertaken as part of the Durley Road car park redevelopment. These surveys identified on 

road parking availability and clearly show that parents will need to park on roads to the west 

of Clarendon Road up to Westbourne. BCP should not be presenting information that is not 

correct and is not supported by survey and investigation’. 

‘Concern re increased park and stride. The Clarendon / Marlborough Rd junction is VERY 

dangerous. Vehicles travel at excessive speed down Clarendon - community speed watch 

pre COVID regularly staked out so speeding is known. As part of the development of the 

Durley car park, in mitigation measures pavement build outs were promised at this junction 

BEFORE the car parks closure. These still have not been put in place. I cross here four 

times daily and find it increasingly dangerous. It feels a major accident is waiting to happen 

in this location’. 
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‘There should be more’. 

‘I work in Southampton so not able to bike or bus but happy that the road will not be 

congested’. 

‘This has my full support. The safety of children has to come first’. 

‘The regular presence of traffic wardens has massively improved issues with parking around 

the school site. The loss of the Durley car park to developers I think has made the problem 

worse. I am interested to see the effect the School Streets project has, but I do think some 

parents are so selfish that only the regular presence of traffic wardens will deter them. I 

worry about the conflicts this will raise with school staff, who already have so much on their 

plates’. 

‘The only vehicles that use Somerville Road are residents and parents. A school street may 

not be the most sensible solution. Why not just close the road to everyone but residents 

(including disabled and school deliveries).Why bother with the opening and closing?’ 

‘Soo happy this is finally happening!!!’ 

‘West Cliff Correct me if I am wrong but the ability to "park a little further away and walk the 

last few minutes of the journey" was made very much harder by BCP when they sold off the 

Hahnemann/Durley Road car park. The same car park used by at least 50 cars per pick up 

or dropping children off to St Michaels school AM & PM as it was 'just a few minutes away". 

Whilst using walking/cycling etc is good for the environment seeing mothers /fathers  with 

multiple kids of varying ages struggling just that short distance on the hectic school run I am 

not surprised there has been an INCREASE in CARS dropping off along Somerville road 

SINCE THE CAR PARK WAS SOLD OFF!!’ 

‘I think there will be a fight for parking spaces outside the times, as some parents start 

arriving before 8 in the morning and before 2 in the afternoon. Sometimes waiting with 

engines running! This will have to be timed with school opening and closing times. Which 

appear to be just after 7.30 am and 4.00 pm with after and pre school clubs’. 

‘Where will people park?’ 

‘I think it’s a great idea and should be a permanent fixture to both roads surrounding the 

school. Bournemouth council need to sort out the lack of parking places though as keep 

building on all the car parks!!!’ 

‘I can't wait to see this happen, I have been wishing for this for a very long time and I fully 

support it’. 

‘This has not been thought through’. 

‘Make the ‘no right turn’ more obvious between Marlborough road and St Michael’s 

roundabout on Durley Chine Road. A faded arrow and small sign before crossing just gets 

ignored which is very dangerous for pedestrians crossing on Somerville road after using 

crossing’. 

‘Can't wait for the trial to begin! Sick of the fumes and cars around the school!’ 

‘It would be great if it is manned by someone not connected to the school. Not all parents will 

be supportive and it would be difficult to maintain positive relationships with families if they 

have been cross about not being able to drop off outside the school’. 
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‘I think it is much needed, my only concern would be that closing Somerville Road during 

drop-off and pick-up times would just shift the issues into nearby roads. I think that there will 

probably be parents that will not want to walk even a short distance to ensure that their 

child(ren) reach school safely’. 

‘Thank you for FINALLY doing something to keep our children safer!’ 

 

Equalities and human rights 
 
Respondents were asked if there were any positive or negative impacts of this proposal that 

they believe BCP Council should take into account in relation to equalities or human rights. 

They were also asked if they were able to provide any supporting information and suggest 

any ways in which the organisation could reduce or remove any potential negative impacts 

and increase any positive impacts. Four respondents made a comment. The comments were 

about parking for people with disabilities, pollution and safety.  

‘One of the main issues with the existing is inadequate disabled parking. The modifications 
to parking on Somerville Road made in accordance with the planning permission for the 
school extension in 2010 provided only 2 disabled parking spaces.  One space is occupied 
by a teacher holding a blue badge. The other space is frequently occupied by non blue 
badge holders dropping off and picking up leaving no spaces for disabled parents or worse 
still no spaces for parents dropping off and collecting disabled children. The school street will 
have a very positive impact in respect of giving access to blue badge holders. But 
consideration needs to be given to preventing parents parking on the street taking up all 
parking spaces prior to closure of the road at drop off and pick up times. The School street 
scheme will cause an increase in demand for parking in West Hill car park - the entrance to 
this car park is not safe (it is in fact an illegal shared space under health and Safety 
legislation). The increased safety risk to children will be a negative impact’. 
 
‘We have a right to breathe clean air and to not be subject to constant noise of music from 
the school as well as the traffic noise’. 
 
‘There can only be positive impacts on children's safety and wellbeing from making 
Somerville Road a School Street. If there was any child who might be negatively impacted, I 
feel sure the school would work with parents to find a solution. For instance, there are other 
entrances to the school that could be used in the event of a child with a physical disability 
needing to be dropped off closer’. 
 
‘By closing the road at school pick up and drop off it will make it much safer for the children.  
I worry where parents will park as the closest car park has now been built on’. 
 

Additional Responses 
There were four additional responses by way of email. Three emails were from one local 

resident voicing concerns about the details and implementation of the scheme: 

Email 1: 

‘We are very much in favour of the School Street initiative. I have written many times to BCP 

expressing my concern that the failure to provide a safe environment around the school gates 

is a critical impediment to the development of sustainable travel solutions. 

However, I am seriously concerned that the implementation of a school street scheme on 

Somerville Road from January without any advance traffic planning will likely result in failure 
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of the trial, which will be a very unfortunate outcome to the future development of sustainable 

and safe travel within the BCP conurbation. 

You may be aware that when the school was extended in 2011 the planning process included 

very extensive transport and traffic studies undertaken by one of the countries leading 

consulting engineers. These studies identified the essential need for Durley Road and west 

Hill car parks to provide safe and legal parking for parents at drop off and pick up times. Over 

the period 2014 to 2020 several planning submissions were made by BDC for the 

redevelopment of Durley Road car park. These submissions were again supported by 

extensive traffic and parking surveys and studies by a traffic engineering consultant in liaison 

with the councils’ highways authority. 

In the first case of school extension, once planning permission was granted, Bournemouth 

council chose to ignore all of the studies and recommendations made by the consultant. The 

number of parents driving to school remained constant at about 220 and illegal/unsafe parking 

remained rampant with no action from the council. This situation remained until we were struck 

by the Covid pandemic in 2020. 

Planning permission for the redevelopment of Durley Road car park was granted on appeal. 

Again BCP has chosen not to implement the majority of the recommendations made by the 

developer’s transport consultant in liaison with the council. 

In respect to the school street proposal, I have particular concerns over the council’s failure to 

address the safety issues at the entrance to West Hill Car Park, failure to review the parking 

arrangements in West Hill car park to make more spaces available to parents, the council’s 

failure to improve walking routes by the construction of build outs.  

In addition, I believe that there is a need to review on road parking restrictions on roads in the 

area. I have severe doubts that parents will park in available on road parking on roads to the 

west of Clarendon Road as was assumed in the latest Transport Assessment. 

In conclusion, I stress that I am very much in favour of the School Street project, but I am very 

much concerned that implementing the trial without taking cognisance of previous travel 

studies and recommendation and without adequate advanced transport/parking planning will 

result in significant adverse public reaction and criticism of the council which will favour failure 

of the trial’. 

Email 2: 

‘Further to my e mail below – I need to bring your attention to some misinformation posted 

on the survey form. 

The plan that you have posted indicates that on street parking will be available on roads 

surrounding St Michael’s school. This contradicts the surveys undertaken by Bellemy 

Roberts. These surveys identified that on street parking is only available to the west of 

Clarendon Road and that the available parking will be short by 20 spaces. There are many 

impractical assumptions in the Bellemy Roberts report such as assumptions that parents will 

utilise every available space in West Hill Car Park and every available on street parking 

space. 100% efficiency is just not achievable. 

I have attached some of the tables and figures.    

As noted below if we go about this project with inadequate planning then it will fail and the 

council will be suffering yet another embarrassment’. 
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Email 3: 

‘Further to my recent e mails for info I made a traffic count of the number of vehicles using 

Somerville Road over 30 minute period at drop off and pick up times. Yesterday some 100 

vehicles dropped off children on Somerville Road and some 80 picked up from Somerville 

Road. 

This is significantly less than the 170 that were using Somerville Road prior to the regular 

attendance of traffic wardens, but I have also noted that since the attendance of the traffic 

wardens more parents are using  on road parking on Marlborough Road, Durley Crescent 

etc. For park and stride. 

This still leads to the concern that with a school street project parents will need to find on 

road parking on roads to the west of Clarendon road. (I suspect that some parents are 

actually driving shorter distances than this) and I suggest that parents need to be advised as 

such’. 

 

The final additional response was from a local company who are concerned about parents 

using their car park and being confrontational: 

‘Whilst we completely support and appreciate your proposed initiative here, as a business 

we do have strong concerns. 

We have experienced parents/carers using our car park without permission, blocking our exit 

and being rude to staff when we want to exit our car park.  We cannot have a situation where 

the road closure results in parents/carers using our car park.  What steps are proposed to 

prevent this happening? 

We also have a one way system to exit on to Somerville Road.  We would need to use 

Somerville Road (which is one way) at all times and for all purposes, including during the 

traffic ban.  We note this is provided for in your letter but do not want any parental backlash 

for using the road during school collection times.  What steps are proposed to prevent this 

happening?’ 
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Introduction  
 
A School Street is where the road outside a school is closed to motor vehicles for a short 
period (45-60 minutes) at the beginning and end of the school day. Parents and carers are 
asked to either walk, scoot or cycle with their children to school, or to park a little further 
away and walk the last few minutes of the journey. 

School Streets have been very effective elsewhere, by: 

 Reducing road danger at the place where the most children and their families are 
likely to congregate; 

 Improving the air quality outside the school, protecting young lungs; 
 Encouraging physical activity into the children’s routine, which makes them healthier, 

happier, more energised and ready to learn. 

Hamworthy Park Junior School is one of four schools where a School Street will be trialled in 
early 2022. Ashmore Close will be closed via a timed Traffic Order, displayed on signs at the 
entrance to the road. During the closure periods, stewards will be present to help enforce 
this, and to welcome families arriving at the School Street on foot, scooter or bicycle. Blue 
Badge holders and residents will be allowed through in their cars if required. 
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Methodology  
 

Pre-consultation took place with parents/carers at Hamworthy Park Junior School as well as 

residents and businesses living in the immediate vicinity. An email containing information 

about the proposed scheme was also sent to parents/carers at Twin Sails Infant School and 

Nursery. The consultation ran for just over 4 weeks. 

 

 
18 November – 17 December 2021  
 

A letter was sent to all properties and businesses in the immediate vicinity of the school 

promoting the consultation, explaining how to have their say online and how to request a 

hard copy of the information and survey. 

The school sent an email to all parents and carers with a link to the survey and information. 

The survey and information was hosted on Engagement HQ; the council’s consultation 

platform. The project page included background information, a map, a link to the survey and 

a list of frequently asked questions. 

A total of 35 people viewed the Engagement HQ project page. 

 

Survey results 
 

 

6 survey respondents  
 

 
A total of 6 people responded to give their views. This included 5 local residents living in or 
around the School Street and one parent/carer at Hamworthy Park Junior School. 
 
There were also 6 additional responses by way of email or phone. More information about 
these can be found on page 7. 
 
Figures in this report are presented as numbers of respondents who answered the question 
excluding ‘don’t know’, ‘not applicable’ and ‘no reply’, unless otherwise stated.  
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Views on safety around the school 
Three respondents felt fairly safe when travelling on the streets surrounding Hamworthy 

Park Junior School, one felt very unsafe and one was neutral on the issue. 

 
Figure 7 – How safe or unsafe do you currently feel when travelling on the streets surrounding Hamworthy Park 

Junior School on foot (including with a mobility aid or pram) or b icycle? (number of respondents)  

 

 Base: All respondents 

Views on School Streets 
Three respondents strongly supported the idea of School streets, two respondents opposed 

the idea and one was neutral. 

 

Figure 8 – Having read the information about School Streets, to what extent do you support or oppose the idea of 
School Streets? (number of respondents) 

 

 Base: All respondents 
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Impact 
Respondents’ views on the impact of a School Streets pilot at Hamworthy Park Junior 

School was evenly split with two respondents foreseeing a positive impact, two respondents 

a mixed impact and two respondents a negative impact. 

Figure 9 – Having read the information about the School Streets pilot at Hamworthy Park Junior School, how 
much of an impact, if at all, do you think the changes will have on you? (number of respondents) 

 

 Base: All respondents 

Respondents were asked to explain how the changes will impact them. 

Positive impact: 

‘Less concern walking in the cul de sac to school with cars pulling in behind us (often in a 

hurry) and attempting three point turns. Also safer for children cycling or scooting to school’. 

Mixed impact: 

‘Please could we have a traffic warden on Ashmore Road when this is in operation as the 

problem will be pushed from Ashmore Close to Ashmore Road. Ashmore Road is already 

difficult to manoeuvre in a car as parents park on the yellow line when picking up children’. 

‘Parents will still cause congestion in the roads surrounding the school.  It will just push the 

parking parents into the surrounding roads’. 

Negative impact: 

‘We live adjacent to the school, whilst in favour of finding a solution to the current issues we 

feel this is the wrong solution and will only compound existing problems. Alternative exit 

points from the two schools should be explored in addition. it would also be better if the first 

school children didn't enter and exit via Ashmore Crescent as this would reduce the 

congestion’. 

‘I suspect more parents dropping their children off will park on Ashmore Avenue in 

contravention of single and double yellow lines. This happens now and never seems to be 

policed. This will increase hold ups and traffic jams on Ashmore Avenue which is likely to 
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make it more dangerous for children walking or cycling etc to school due to reduced 

visibility’. 

Impact on children 
The survey contained question for parents/carers about how their children travel to the 

school, the impact the School Streets pilot will have on their children and what might help 

them adapt to the new School Street. There was only one parent/carer who completed the 

survey. They felt the pilot would have a positive impact on their child as it would be safer.  

Other comments or suggestions 
All respondents were asked if they had any other comments or suggestions about School 

Streets. There were three comments/suggestions: 

‘Can you apply this idea to roads near the park and beaches that become very busy and 
dangerous in the summer months when people double park their cars, blocking the 

thoroughfare and stopping residents from getting in and out of their drives?’ 

‘Very positive change. Thank you’. 

‘Happy to discuss further and assist in any way we can to finding a solution to the issues ’. 

 

Additional Responses 
There were six additional responses by way of email or phone. This included two emails and 

two phone calls from local residents. The concerns from these residents were mainly around 

parking issues being pushed onto other surrounding streets and parents/carers blocking 

driveways and making access difficult: 

“Where do you propose parents etc should park? Tuckers Lane, Hounslow Close? The 
streets are already over parked on the pavements so much pedestrians can hardly walk on 
the pavements. School children and disabled electric vehicles have to walk and drive up the 
middle of the road because the pavements are blocked by vehicles, which is very dangerous 
for their safety. If there is so much concern for the safety of children then put double yellow 
lines on the streets of the whole surrounding area of the school for about a ten minute 
walking distance. Although I applaud your decision for the safety of school children you are 
only shifting the problem to some other street.  It does not answer the problem of careless 
and dangerous parking which should be resolved as soon as possible.  Unfortunately there 
are too many people who deliver children to school who just do not care about anything but 
their own circumstances”. 

“I am writing in relation to the proposed introduction of a 'School Street' at Hamworthy Park 
Junior School in the New Year…We live adjacent to the school, and have over many years 
endeavoured to engage with the school to resolve the issues that exist at the beginning and 
end of each school day. We observe the issue first hand every school day. Unfortunately we 
have received little or no response from the school and have seen the issues worsen 
considerably over the past few years. It is only a matter of time before an adult, child or dog 
is injured. It is encouraging therefore that some action is finally being taken. Our concern 
however is that the solution proposed will not improve the situation but make it worse and 
more dangerous for the children, parents, siblings, dogs etc. at the beginning and end of 
each school day…” 
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There was also an email from a nearby school about parking issues being transferred to 
their site:  
 
‘While we appreciate the concerns of the other schools that are in our catchment with traffic 
and parking, when these decisions are made, it means that we are then used as a parking 
lot for these schools’ parents. Please can this be handled carefully to prevent the H&S risk 
being transferred to our site’. 
 

There was also one email from a parent at the school about illegal parking and idling 

engines: 

‘I am grateful to see this initiative. If you care to view  Widen My Path, you can see where 

the problem points are (including at the pelican crossing on Blandford rd) and my idea would 

be to even make the road single lane, but this initiative might be easier. As it stands on the 

Ashmore Avenue entrance there are several daily breakings of the law committed by car 

drivers at morning drop off and pick up – parking on the double yellows (which might 

increase), letting children out of the car at the zebra crossings, parking on the zig-zags and 

IDLING engines. PLEASE PLEASE I implore you to implore the school to make an issue of 

this and to educate the children on air pollution. It is illegal already. Parents don’t know this. 

… The other issue with the Ashmore Road entrance is that for instance it’s that we only use 

it because school have closed the side gate on Stone Close. If we can just pop in here it 

saves us the dangerous Ashmore Avenue stretch of road from the park. Last use there must 

have been at least 50 families use it of a morning. You will get people drive up and park 

(idling) on the double yellows but if it was patrolled by traffic wardens then the problem soon 

goes. So much of the poor safety driving behaviour is because people think they can get 

away with it. I believe they even idle as that somehow is supposed to indicate that they are 

not actually parked. And in heavy rain the children get drenched from passing cars. Big 

puddle on that corner and by the railway line. And of course people are only doing 20?!! So 

much of this initiative is only going to be a success if you and the school communicate well 

together. Please please make a point about stopping idling…’ 
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Introduction  
 
A School Street is where the road outside a school is closed to motor vehicles for a short 
period (45-60 minutes) at the beginning and end of the school day. Parents and carers are 
asked to either walk, scoot or cycle with their children to school, or to park a little further 
away and walk the last few minutes of the journey. 

School Streets have been very effective elsewhere, by: 

 Reducing road danger at the place where the most children and their families are 
likely to congregate; 

 Improving the air quality outside the school, protecting young lungs; 
 Encouraging physical activity into the children’s routine, which makes them healthier, 

happier, more energised and ready to learn. 

Livingstone Road Infant and Junior Schools are one of four schools where a School Street 
will be trialled in early 2022. Livingstone Road will be closed via a timed Traffic Order, 
displayed on signs at the entrance to the road. During the closure periods, stewards will be 
present to help enforce this, and to welcome families arriving at the School Street on foot, 
scooter or bicycle. Blue Badge holders will be allowed through in their cars if required. 
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Methodology  
 

Pre-consultation took place with parents/carers at Livingstone Road Infant and Junior 

Schools as well as residents and businesses living in the immediate vicinity. The 

consultation ran for just over 4 weeks. 

 

 
18 November – 17 December 2021  
 

A letter was sent to all properties and businesses in the immediate vicinity of the school 

promoting the consultation, explaining how to have their say online and how to request a 

hard copy of the information and survey. 

The school sent an email to all parents and carers with a link to the survey and information. 

The survey and information was hosted on Engagement HQ; the council’s consultation 

platform. The project page included background information, a map, a link to the survey and 

a list of frequently asked questions. 

A total of 118 people viewed the Engagement HQ project page. 

 

Survey results 
 

52 survey respondents  
 

 
A total of 52 people responded to give their views. This included 17 local residents living in 
or around the School Street, one business/organisation, 38 parents/carers at Livingstone 
Road Infant and Junior Schools and eight members of school staff/governors. 
 
There was also one additional response by way of email. More information about this can be 
found on page 15. 
 
Figures in this report are presented as numbers of respondents who answered the question 
excluding ‘don’t know’, ‘not applicable’ and ‘no reply’, unless otherwise stated.  
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Views on safety around the school 
A total of 24 respondents felt very or fairly safe when travelling on the streets surrounding 

Livingstone Road Infant and Junior Schools and 16 respondents felt very or fairly unsafe. 

Eleven respondents felt neither safe nor unsafe. 

 
Figure 10 – How safe or unsafe do you currently feel when travelling on the streets surrounding Livingstone Road 

Infant and Junior Schools on foot (including with a mobility aid or pram) or b icycle? (number of respondents)  

 

 Base: All respondents 

Views on School Streets 
The vast majority of respondents supported the idea of School streets (40 respondents 

strongly or tending to support it). Nine respondents opposed the idea and one respondent 

was neutral. 

 

Figure 11 – Having read the information about School Streets, to what extent do you support or oppose the idea 
of School Streets? (number of respondents) 

 

 Base: All respondents 
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Impact 
Over half of respondents (28) thought that the School Streets pilot at Livingstone Road Infant 

and Junior Schools would have a positive impact on them. Twelve respondents thought it 

would have a mixed impact and nine respondents thought it would have a negative impact. 

One respondent thought it would have no impact. 

Figure 12 – Having read the information about the School Streets pilot at Livingstone Road Infant and Junior 
Schools, how much of an impact, if at all, do you think the changes will have on you? (number of respondents)  

 

 Base: All respondents 

Respondents were asked to explain how the changes will impact them. 

Positive impact comments were mainly around improved safety: 

‘I will know that children and their families will be protected from traffic at drop off and pick up 

times when people congregate outside the two schools’. 

‘No cars makes roads safer for children and especially for special needs children that have 

tendency’s to run into road that lack road sense due to their needs’. 

‘It increases the safety of all pupils as cars will not be allowed to park on Livingstone Road. It 
will also encourage walking to school which is a healthy and positive thing’. 

‘Too often I am having to help older children from the junior school who are walking 

independently to cross the road safely as the congestion on the corner of Uppleby Road 

makes for very dangerous crossing conditions with people becoming impatient and driving too 

quickly’. 

‘Currently there are some parents rushing to park and parking on the zig zags one particular 

car races around and around the block until he can park, it is only a matter of time before there 

is an accident. Cars do generally let you cross but I am worried as there is often a bundle of 

kids and parents around the eyfs gate particularly at pick up and a child could easily step off 
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the pavement. It will feel much more safe on our morning and afternoon walk if there was no 

traffic allowed by the school’. 

‘I will feel more comfortable when kids are going out of school’. 

‘Knowing that when we get closer to the school, crossing the road will be safe and not have 

to be looking out for drivers carelessly parking to drop their child off’. 

‘It will make myself and my children feel safer whilst walking to school’. 

‘Having to walk around children and parents onto the road is not ideal and cars parking over 
yellow lines and zig zags make it hard to cross and navigate safely. The dead end of Uppleby 

road leading to the lane should also be closed to parents as they shouldn’t be parking on 

yellow zig zags anyway and junior school children now go in the entrance on the Uppleby 

Lane. Cars reverse out of this dead end and many parents and children can’t safely walk’. 

‘I walk to work and I will be in school when the road is closed. Therefore, it won't have a direct 
impact on me’. 

‘Feel more comfortable walking within the school road. Have been almost hit twice by vehicles 

whilst I was walking on the pavement in the past year’. 

‘As a governor, I would feel that everything possible is being done to allow the children at both 
schools to safely enter and leave school each day without the dangers caused by the large 

number of vehicles driving through, stopping and starting to pick up children from immediately 

outside the gates or waiting with idling engines.  I wish this had been an option when my own 

children attended the schools a number of years ago!’ 

‘It will be great if overall traffic is reduced, will make the area more pleasant’. 

‘I have said for years that part of the road should be permanently closed to cars, it’s so 
dangerous at drop off/ pick up times’. 

‘We walk daily and it would definitely make a difference not having to worry about the 

congestion. Some vehicles absolutely fly down that road. It could only be a positive outcome’. 

‘The roads that we use, Cranbrook road and Livingstone road are very busy during school 
pick up and drop off, Livingstone road in particular is unsafe, some cars don’t consider children 

that may just walk out behind cars, many cars park up on the pavement and twice just this 

week have missed running over my sons toes they got that close when parking on the 

pavement, one car was half on the road and half on the pavement, the cars take no notice of 

the yellow lines or the zig zag lines, as for the disabled parking many times I’ve seen cars with 

no blue badge in the spaces admittedly sometimes I have seen blue badges but often taxis 

use it too in fact taxis don’t care where they park on Livingstone road.  I understand kids do 

need to learn road safety but not to the extent of a child having an accident or worse death. 

This road should definitely be closed to cars and this should of been done years ago’. 

‘I will not have to worry where parents park their cars. I will feel much safer taking my child to 
school. The school streets pilot should of happened years ago. It will be so nice with no cars 

down the school roads’. 
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Mixed impact comments were mainly around weighing up convenience with safety 

and concerns about the School Street pushing parking issues onto other streets: 

‘Convenience but I can also see that a child will be killed there soon due to bad parking and 

driving, so worth a few extra steps in a day’. 

‘Not sure it will have a positive impact as people will park elsewhere causing congestion in 

another street. I feel most unsafe walking and trying to cross around the joining roads 

especially the roundabout and along Grove Road. I feel this maybe moving the problem 

instead of addressing it. I would suggest a car park or a school bus scheme for those living 

further away’. 

‘I live on Livingstone road and quite often are unable to get off my drive due to parents 

parking to take their children into school’. 

‘Soaked children when it's pouring with rain’. 

‘Feel it will be safer for children at both schools, but I myself will have to park further away 

then I currently do due to the amount of cars that will have to relocate from their current 

parking spaces’. 

‘We are able to walk to school luckily. If you close the school road, all the additional roads 

around are going to be even worse than they are now. You'd be better making pull in/out 

bays along one side of Livingstone so that parents can drop off quickly. Or tell junior school 

parents that all children can be dropped through the side gate & to park at the top of the 

walking only part of Uppleby’. 

‘When the road is closed I think the traffic along Uppleby Rd and the part of Livingstone 

Road which is still open will be gridlocked. Currently there is insufficient space for traffic to 

flow in both directions along these roads due to cars being parked on both sides of the road. 

There will not be space for cars to drive down Livingstone and into Uppleby whilst traffic tries 

to come down Uppleby and into Livingstone Rd at the same time. I fear roadrage and 

accidents as families still try to get as close as humanly possible to school. They will drop 

and go by just stopping in the middle of the road to let older children out. Also worried that 

children will be behave differently being told there is no traffic outside school when actually 

some traffic is actually permitted which may catch them unawares’. 

‘Positive - safer for the children and families on Livingstone Road and the dead end area of 

Uppleby Road. Negative - perhaps more cars driving and parking on Victoria Road which is 

where we live’. 

‘Love the idea. Sylvan Road will continue (and probably get worse) to be a problem for 

people accessing the site on that road and also a problem for road users driving via Sylvan’. 

‘Pinocchio Preschool has its entrance on the section of Livingstone road that runs between 

Cranbrook Rd and Lawson Rd. Staff do not have parking on site and have to use  this 

stretch of road or Lawson Rd for parking. All staff that need to park live away so rely on 

using cars to get to work and can't walk. With more parents trying to park in this area and 

using the road it will become impossible.  This section of road is already a nightmare with 

people parking on double yellow lines.... disabled badge holders seem to think it is ok for 

them to do so even though they are causing obstruction. This makes the crossing in this 

section of road very unsafe because of parked cars restricting vision. Children who cross at 

the bottom of Lawson Rd will need to find an alternative route they are already particularly at 

risk, with increased traffic and restricted vision I fear it will become a hot spot for accidents. 

Pushing more traffic on to this stretch of road is going to make it even more dangerous than 
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it is now. I agree  in principle to the closure of the proposed part of Livingstone Rd making it 

so much safer for children/families  but fear it will have a huge impact on the safety of the 

section of Livingstone Rd in front of our entrance’. 

Negative impact comments focussed on the School Street causing issues on other 

roads and it causing problems for parents with more than one child and tight 

schedules for work: 

‘We already have a large number of cars parking on Uppleby Road at school drop off and 

pick up times, some of which park on double yellows. Although in support of the idea of 

School Streets, it moves issue on to nearby streets making them more unsafe’. 

 

‘I live in one of the houses on Uppleby Road on the North side of Livingstone Road. Parents 

already ignore the no parking that exists in that area and with Uppleby Road not being 

included, this is likely to push more cars into this area. Parents and children also congregate 

in this area and there have been several near misses for bikes, adults and children where 

cars have gone to pull away and not seen someone there. Could this part of Uppleby road 

also be included in the school street zone, so that this area is also made safer? In the 

Summer, there are also issues with the ice cream van that parks on the corner of Uppleby 

and Livingstone, causing further risk in the area’. 

‘I do think it is a good idea to have less traffic around school and I’m a big advocate for 

children walking to school. However for me 2 mornings a week I have a very short timeline in 

order to drop my son off at school and get to work so on these days I do have to drive. 

Adding an extra walk onto dropping off and getting to work will have a negative impact on 

me. I am a teacher myself and can not be late for class. I would hope a project like this 

would be more focused on people not using cars unnecessarily not shifting the traffic to 

another road’. 

‘I have 3 children who attend the school with SEN needs, having to park further away puts 

them and others in danger, my son has school avoidance and needs to be physically carried 

into school each morning due to his challenging behaviour and attempts to flee. I then have 

another child to get to a different school at the same time, he is already late every morning 

and will make it worse. As other parents will have to park the surrounding roads will become 

more congested and unsafe. A better option would be to make Livingstone road one way all 

the way down to Cranbrook in my opinion’. 

‘I am worried about the traffic on the hill on Lawson Road. When it gets congested both up 

and down, it is a nightmare and becomes gridlock. I feel with parents not able to use 

Livingstone road, they will all try and get to there which will make it difficult’. 

‘I’m a parent of two who lives in around the school I’m also a delivery driver so I know how 

congested the roads are there not going to get any less congested by closing the school 

road for an hour before and after school it’s going to cause more of a problem’. 

‘Due to a busy working schedule this will impact me. Taking both children out of the car 

walking down the road with slow walkers and back again with the youngest!’ 

No impact comments: 

‘I drive to drop my daughter off as I go straight to work but I already park on one of the park 

and stride roads’. 
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Don’t know / N/A comments: 

‘I am a grandparent of which there is many of us taking our grandchildren to school each 

day, our daughter is a postie starting at 6 in the morning I arrive at 6.45 so her partner can 

go to work and when she finishes walking all day she then walks up to the school to collect 

the children so the problem that I have that I’m in my 60s and buying a bike or scooter is just 

ridiculous and I've got a heart condition so the hills are a killer. I am a law abiding  person 

that may have to stop helping our daughter and would have to leave her job of seventeen 

years because she has no other choice so for me this is heart breaking it’s not our fault that 

a handful break the law, couldn't cameras be put up instead and save a wage of someone 

policing this dreadful idea’. 

Children’s current travel habits 
The survey contained questions for parents/carers about how their children travel to the 

school, the impact the School Streets pilot will have on their children and what might help 

them adapt to the new School Street.  

The majority of children currently travel to school on foot or by car.  

Figure 13 – How does you child/ren currently travel to Livingstone Road Infant and Junior Schools? 
(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 38 respondents 

 

 

 

 

1

1

2

5

6

21

28

0 5 10 15 20 25 30

Using a wheelchair or mobility aid

Bus

Pedal bike

Park and Stride

Scooter

Car

On foot



 

10 
 

Impact on children 
The majority of parents and carers thought that the School Streets pilot would have a 

positive impact on their children (23 respondents). Five respondents thought it would have a 

mixed impact, four respondents thought it would have a negative impact and three 

respondents thought it wouldn’t have an impact. 

Figure 14 – Having read the information about the School Streets pilot at Livingstone Road Infant and Junior 

Schools, how much of an impact, if at all, do you think the changes will have on your children? 
(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 37 respondents 

Respondents were asked to explain how the changes will impact their children. 

Positive impact comments were mainly around children being safer, especially when 
crossing between the two schools, and also having cleaner air: 

‘When my child is old enough to walk independently to school I will feel reassured that the 

journey will be safer’. 

‘Less car fumes and danger’. 

‘It’ll make the road directly outside the school much safer’. 

‘Increased sense of safety’. 

‘They will be able to walk safely to and from school’. 

‘Children will be safer between the two schools’. 

‘A small amount of time before entering school without having to worry or be anxious about 
vehicles, also exhaust fumes right outside the school’ 

‘Can cross the road safely’. 
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‘Will mean when crossing from infant to junior school, it will be safer’. 

‘It will be safer’. 

‘More walking can only be positive’. 

‘Less cars outside the school will make it a safer place to walk, with less chance of an accident 

and less exhaust fumes, plus it would be calmer environment outside the schools ’. 

‘Worry about how fast cars travel past the school and also how poorly and irresponsibly a 
small number of vehicles park so close to school gates/entrances’. 

‘They will not need to worry where parents park their car.  My child will feel safer. It will be so 

nice to go down the school road and see no cars’. 

Mixed impact comments were around having further to walk and lateness as well as it 

being less safe in the surrounding roads: 

‘My child will probably not want to walk further especially if they are tired, which can cause 

stress for myself & other family members if they are upset. Many parents find getting 

children ready for school & school runs stressful enough’. 

‘My daughter sometimes worries that I won’t get off the drive. I think it would be a lot safer’. 

‘More cars in the roads around the school making it less safe’. 

‘School lateness, putting them in danger’. 

Negative impact comments focused on children getting wet in bad weather and being 

late as well as making the crossing at Silvan more dangerous. 

‘Wet when raining’. 

‘Will make them late’. 

‘Minor negative impact. Crossing the road at Silvan will be more dangerous (especially with 

the 'blind hill')’ 

No impact comments: 

‘We will still be driving the 2 mornings as that isn’t a choice. It won’t effect my son -I don’t 

find it too busy to worry about his safety’. 

‘We already park on a nearby road and walk in’. 
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Parents and carers were asked what would help them and their children adapt to the new 

School Street. The top three things were suggestions of where else to park (and stride), 

flexible drop-off times and maps showing walking/scooting routes to school.  

Figure 15 – Which of the following would help you and your child/ren to adapt to the new School Street? 

(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 30 respondents 

Other suggestions included a dedicated car park or a school bus scheme. 

Other comments or suggestions 
All respondents were asked if they had any other comments or suggestions about School 

Streets. There were sixteen comments. These ranged from support for the pilot to concerns 

about displacing parking issues and suggestions of other restrictions/enforcement: 

‘Keep this in place always safer roads for special needs children attending school that walk 
and have lack of road sense due to their sensory needs’. 
 
‘Great idea, long time coming!’ 
 
‘Close Uppleby Road dead end which leads to Uppleby Lane where Junior school children 
can go in the gates. Too many cars park there on the zig zags or outside residents houses. 
They also reverse out of the road onto Livingstone Road’. 
 
‘Perhaps an idea that rather just moves the problem of cars from one street to another, there 
needs to be more parking restrictions in more roads around the schools, so that drop offs 
and pick ups have to be done further away in more suitable areas’. 
 
‘Just a repeat that including the north end of Uppleby road in the school street would make 
sense and further make the area safe’. 

1

2

2

3

4

4

4

5

6

8

12

13

0 2 4 6 8 10 12 14

Advice on biking to school

Adult and family cycle skills sessions

Learn to ride sessions for adults and children

Bike maintenance workshops

Access to affordable bikes or scooters (e.g. where to find
reconditioned and second hand bikes, bike swaps etc)

Affordable walking and cycling accessories (e.g. helmets,
lights, locks, high vis accessories etc)

Other

Information about where to store bikes/scooters at school

A 'walking bus' from certain locations

Maps showing walking/scooting routes to school and how
long it would take

Flexible drop-off times

Suggestions of where else to park (and stride)



 

13 
 

 
‘Can you please make sure parking attendants are regularly attending the junction of 
Lawson Road and Livingstone road, as cars currently park all over the double yellow lines 
(across dropped curbs) making it dangerous for any foot traffic at this end of Livingstone 
road.  I feel this will only get worse with people unable to park on Livingstone road’. 
 
‘Worried about pushing the vehicles that usually drive to school, onto surrounding roads, 
including inconsiderate parking’. 
 
‘What a brilliant idea!  I wish this had been an option when my own children attended the 
schools some years ago!’ 
 
‘Need to look carefully at the surrounding roads and the impact on them. E.g. Linden Road - 
at the top it is a blind corner when cars are parked in Crest Road around the junction with 
Linden. If you are going to close the road I think one way systems should be put in place to 
allow traffic to flow without incident’. 
 
‘These should be around every school in BCP!  We need to get more kids walking or cycling 
to school, and reducing traffic and bad parking around schools will really help’. 
 
‘I just honestly think it’s ridiculous suggestion as there isn’t any parking around this school so 
any parents like myself who have to be at work for 9/930 are going to be late not only are 
there children going to be late but so are we as parents to work I struggle to find a space 
most of the time but I have a three year old who struggles walking long distances’. 
 
‘I really hope this is permanently pedestrianised so the schools can be 100% safe from 
traffic’. 
 
‘Please, please, please make it permanent to keep this road closed so we can safely walk to 
and from school’. 
 
‘There is still a real issue with dog poop on the pavements around the school area. There is 
also a dog bin right outside the school. If more people are walking, the pavements will 
become more crowded and there is more chance of children stepping in the poop and 
walking it into the school or their homes. Please would you move the dog bin to a more 
suitable location and monitor dog owners in the area. I've walked to the school for over 6 
years and it's always been a problem. How can it be best addressed? Please help. Thank 
you’. 
 
‘If parents are not going to be parking in between the schools would it be possible for 
preschool staff to have access (permit) to do so??’ 
 
‘I am so glad at last the school roads will be closed around school time, I hope this continues 
for many years. It should of happened years ago. It will make much safer for all the children’. 
 

Equalities and human rights 
 
Respondents were asked if there were any positive or negative impacts of this proposal that 

they believe BCP Council should take into account in relation to equalities or human rights. 

They were also asked if they were able to provide any supporting information and suggest 

any ways in which the organisation could reduce or remove any potential negative impacts 

and increase any positive impacts. Four respondents made a comment. The comments were 

mainly about the impact on people with disabilities: 
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‘We already have some issues of cars parking on pavements restricting those in wheelchairs 
and mobility aids, and this proposal has the potential to increase that issue in roads 
surrounding Livingstone Road schools’. 
 
‘My son uses a walking cane so having no cars down this busy road will have a massive 
positive affect on him (less noise, less stress, less for him to deal with)’. 
 
‘Only allow blue badge holders close allocated parking’. 
 
‘If Uppleby road dead end (126-130) is left open to parents as an option they will continue to 
park over zig zags and outside residents homes and this will be as dangerous as leaving the 
school road open and will not encourage people to walk as they reverse down the road and 
drop out there children’. 
 

Additional Responses 
There was one additional response by way of email about the pilot causing problems for 

parents with more than one child and having to be to be at work by 9am: 

‘My daughters school Livingstone road from January and for the year will be part of the 

school street scheme , now this is a very hard place to park even around the roads away 

from the school early morning and after school , to shut the main part of the school road for 

up to a hour morning and afternoon how are we as parents that work that have to be at work 

for 9 supposed to get our children to school on time if we have to park roads away and to the 

school and back , myself among other parents that have more than one child and have more 

than on drop of times this just won’t work I live in Parkstone and even from my house it’s a 

good twenty minute walk on my own that is I have a three year old and a 6 year old I would 

be leaving my house even earlier just to get them to school and nursery to them get home 

before 9 for work just won’t happen is there a way parents such as myself can appeal it I 

understand it’s to stop congestion but this is going to cause a lot more congestion around 

the other roads’. 
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Introduction  
 
A School Street is where the road outside a school is closed to motor vehicles for a short 
period (45-60 minutes) at the beginning and end of the school day. Parents and carers are 
asked to either walk, scoot or cycle with their children to school, or to park a little further 
away and walk the last few minutes of the journey. 

School Streets have been very effective elsewhere, by: 

 Reducing road danger at the place where the most children and their families are 
likely to congregate; 

 Improving the air quality outside the school, protecting young lungs; 
 Encouraging physical activity into the children’s routine, which makes them healthier, 

happier, more energised and ready to learn. 

St Clement's Gardens will be closed via a timed Traffic Order, displayed on signs at the 

entrance to the road. During the closure periods, stewards will be present to help enforce 

this, and to welcome families arriving at the School Street on foot, scooter or bicycle. Blue 

Badge holders and residents will be allowed through in their cars if required. 
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Methodology  
 

Pre-consultation took place with parents/carers at St Clement’s and St John’s Infant School 

as well as residents and businesses living in the immediate vicinity. The consultation ran for 

just over 6 weeks. 

 

 
18 November – 31 December 2021  
 

A letter was sent to all properties and businesses in the immediate vicinity of the school 

promoting the consultation, explaining how to have their say online and how to request a 

hard copy of the information and survey. 

The school sent an email to all parents and carers with a link to the survey and information. 

The survey and information was hosted on Engagement HQ; the council’s consultation 

platform. The project page included background information, a map, a link to the survey and 

a list of frequently asked questions. 

A total of 130 people viewed the Engagement HQ project page. 

 

Survey results 
 

26 survey respondents  
 

 
A total of 26 people responded to give their views. This included 1 local resident living in or 
around the School Street, 24 parents/carers at St Clement’s and St John’s School and one 
member of school staff. 
 
There were also three additional responses by way of email. More information about this can 
be found on page 13. 
 
Figures in this report are presented as numbers of respondents who answered the question 
excluding ‘don’t know’, ‘not applicable’ and ‘no reply’, unless otherwise stated.  
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Views on safety around the school 
The vast majority of respondents (22) felt fairly or very unsafe travelling on the streets 

surrounding St Clement’s and St John’s Infant School. Two respondents felt fairly safe and 

one respondent felt neither safe nor unsafe. 

 
Figure 16 – How safe or unsafe do you currently feel when travelling on the streets surrounding St Clement’s and 

St John’s Infant School on foot (including with a mobility aid or pram) or b icycle? (number of respondents) 

 

 Base: All respondents 

Views on School Streets 
The vast majority of respondents strongly supported the idea of School streets (24 

respondents). Two respondents opposed the idea. 

 

Figure 17 – Having read the information about School Streets, to what extent do you support or oppose the idea 
of School Streets? (number of respondents) 

 

 Base: All respondents 

 

15

7

1

2

0 2 4 6 8 10 12 14 16

Very unsafe

Fairly unsafe

Neither safe nor unsafe

Fairly safe

Very safe

1

1

24

0 5 10 15 20 25 30

Strongly oppose

Tend to oppose

Neither support nor oppose

Tend to support

Strongly support



 

5 
 

Impact 
The vast majority of respondents (19) thought that the School Streets pilot at St Clement’s 

and St John’s Infant School would have a positive impact on them. Three respondents 

thought it would have a mixed impact and two respondents thought it would have a negative 

impact. Two respondents thought it would have no impact. 

Figure 18 – Having read the information about the School Streets pilot at St Clement’s and St John’s Infant 
School, how much of an impact, if at all, do you think the changes will have on you? (number of respondents)  

 

 Base: All respondents 

Respondents were asked to explain how the changes will impact them. 

Positive impact comments were mainly around improved safety and less congestion: 

‘Would feel much safer when waiting outside the school gate at drop off and pick up times, 
without the fear of cars blocking the road and parking in inappropriate places’. 

‘Walking and cycling with my kids means it’s always a worry about the dangers of the cars 
down that road. On top of that trying to cycle away from school run I face the risk of the kids 

and parents jumping out of their cars that have come down the road and just parked up. I love 

the idea of the road being shut off’. 

‘I walk to school with a 6 year old and 2 year old in orange, cars park all over the place 
sometimes we cannot see the road to cross safely and on numerous occasions have cars 

pulled out of the road outside the school narrowly missing my orange, this will greatly benefit 

my confidence in walking to school regarding my children’s safety’. 

‘The parents driving in that road are awful, ignorant of the kids around, dangerous parking’. 

‘Too many cars park on double yellow lines and there is chaos with cars trying to get in/out 
and it is dangerous for all the children coming out of school’. 

‘The road is very dangerous for us who walk with our children’. 
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‘The changes will mean safety on school runs’. 

‘I am always concerned about vehicles maneuvering outside the school with large number of 
parents and children close to the roadside. I am also worried about the large number of 

vehicles that drive through the adjacent pedestrian crossing while people are crossing - it’s an 

accident waiting to happen!!’ 

‘My daughters both go to St Clements. School and preschool. It is very unsafe and very 
unhealthy journey 2x day 5x per week for all of us. We go on foot or on scooters. School drop 

off and pick up is chaotic due to close proximity to the road and heavy traffic. Especially at 

school drop off. Madness’. 

‘More safe walking to the school with children’. 

‘Every single day, at least, one car blocks the pavement or the yellow crossing on the road. It 
becomes unsafe to cross with children no matter what direction you approach the school in. 

Equally, residents find it extremely hard to access their drives as parents block the drives. 

There is a lot of parking around the school area, so this shouldn’t be a problem and would 

make it a lot safer for the children and less stressful for parents alike’. 

‘It will be much better as everybody can spread out more and use the road to walk down as 
well the pavements (which are currently very narrow. I’m sure the residents will greatly 

appreciate less disruption along their street too.   But I think you should give advice to the 

parents that often use that street to park their cars - give the names of other streets that are 

likely to have parking - and how many minutes walk from St Clement’s garden they are. You 

are bound to get drivers moaning about this proposal so find a way to convince them that it’s  

not much of an inconvenience’. 

Mixed impact comments were mainly around concerns about there still being issues 

with inconsiderate and illegal parking: 

‘I’m happy to walk my child to school. I do drive as well as needing to get to/from work. This 

won’t impact me as such but I can see it causing difficulties in getting along St Clements 

Road. School drop off and pick up times are already busy with parking on double yellow 

lines and the zigzags by the zebra crossing. I can only imagine what it will be like when the 

scheme is started’. 

‘Don't feel it's going to stop some people’. 

‘There is also a significant issue with vehicles not stopping at the zebra crossing on St 

Clement’s Rd plus cars parking along that road, neither of which will be addressed by the 

current School Streets plans, possibly making them worse’. 

Negative impact comments focussed on parking issues: 

‘I live in Hamilton Close and park in the small off road parking opposite. The road is narrow 

with no double yellows and cars parking opposite make it hard to get out. I have also had 

cars completely block me in’. 

‘There aren't available car parking around the school. Rainy and windy days will be terrible 

to take our kids there. The park around church should become car parking .. that would help 

parents and the traffic’. 

 



 

7 
 

No impact comment: 

‘I walk to school with my son every day so it wouldn't affect me at all, but I strongly believe 

that it would improve the children's safety if cars were restricted on the times proposed. So 

many cars drive all the way down to the dead end and back again, and it's not exactly a big 

road, so many cars double park making it dangerous to cross and park over residents drives. 

Please make your proposal happen!’ 

 

Children’s current travel habits 
The survey contained questions for parents/carers about how their children travel to the 

school, the impact the School Streets pilot will have on their children and what might help 

them adapt to the new School Street.  

The majority of children currently travel to school on foot. 

Figure 19 – How does you child/ren currently travel to St Clement’s and St John’s Infant School? 

(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 23 respondents 
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Impact on children 
The vast majority of parents and carers thought that the School Streets pilot would have a 

positive impact on their children (19 respondents). Two respondents thought it would have a 

mixed impact and one respondent thought it would have a negative impact. 

Figure 20 – Having read the information about the School Streets pilot at St Clement’s and St John’s Infant 

School, how much of an impact, if at all, do you think the changes will have on your children? 

(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 23 respondents 

Positive impact comments were mainly around children being less fearful and having 

cleaner air: 

‘It will be safer’. 

‘Less emissions from car exhausts will make the environment much healthier, noise levels will 

be reduced and a much calmer environment, as parents have been seen arguing over parking 

etc’. 

‘They won’t be worried about all the traffic’. 

‘My oldest is always worried she will be hit with a car who cannot see her due to traffic build 
up and cars parking on double yellow lines outside her school’. 

‘Safer walking to/from school’. 

‘Feel safer’. 

‘No need to scare when cars moving and child around them’. 

‘They will feel safer and there will be cleaner air for them to breathe in’. 
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‘They will be more confident to cross roads and understand the road laws’. 

‘Children will no longer be intimidated be matured road users’. 

‘Less stress in close proximity to road. Less unhealthy air in their lungs. Less noise. We could 

actually hear each other and have a conversation on the way to school and back. Traffic is 

very noisy’. 

‘It’s very hard to show the children how to cross safely when the crossings are blocked and 
we have to walk in the road. The beeping and arguments are also awful for the children to 

see. No matter how many emails the school send out. The problem is always the same’. 

‘Not so overwhelming for them to have heavy traffic everywhere. Less pollution in their faces. 

More safe for them. Less anxious/shouting parents scared that their kids are going to get hit 

by a car’. 

Mixed impact comments: 

None 

Negative impact comments: 

None 

No impact comments: 

None 

Don’t know / N/A comments: 

‘Depends whether the scheme encourages more people to walk, or just moves the traffic on 

to St Clement’s Rd’. 
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Parents and carers were asked what would help them and their children adapt to the new 

School Street. The top three things were flexible drop-off times, information about where to 

store bikes/scooters at school, maps showing walking/scooting routes to school. Other ideas 

included a parking area around the church and a Beryl bike/scooter bay near the school. 

Figure 21 – Which of the following would help you and your child/ren to adapt to the new School Street? 

(number of respondents) 

 

Base: 23 respondents 

Other comments or suggestions 
All respondents were asked if they had any other comments or suggestions about School 

Streets. There were seven comments. These ranged from support for the pilot to comments 

about enforcement: 

‘If it goes ahead then the part of Hamilton close where the off road parking is will need 
double yellow lines AND someone to enforce it. A lot of people in the close & Hamilton road 
get their drives blocked. Parking by a dropped kerb also needs to be enforced’. 
 
‘Great idea’. 
 
‘Thank you. Very good idea’. 
 
‘There should also be someone on the crossing at the end of this road as cars don't stop for 
it and there have been many near accidents’. 
 
‘I have seen these work very effectively in south east London and strongly support them 
Just do it. We will support it the whole way’. 
 
‘The street is very dangerous’. 
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‘I would happily see the scheme extended to St Clements Road and the bridge on 
Cleveland! Addressing the traffic on St Clement’s Rd would be worth considering as part of 
the plans if possible’. 
 

Equalities and human rights 
 
Respondents were asked if there were any positive or negative impacts of this proposal that 

they believe BCP Council should take into account in relation to equalities or human rights. 

They were also asked if they were able to provide any supporting information and suggest 

any ways in which the organisation could reduce or remove any potential negative impacts 

and increase any positive impacts. Eight respondents made a comment. The comments 

were around disability access, children’s rights to be safe and the need to consider people 

whose first language isn’t English.  

‘As a disabled driver it makes things harder for me as I'm already occasionally getting 
blocked in and I know this scheme would greatly increase traffic in Hamilton close. I can't 
see anything that would help. A disabled space wouldn't work because other people would 
park in it as there are no traffic wardens about and even if I could park in it there's no way in 
this part of Boscombe that I'd leave a blue badge on display’. 
 
‘The schools demographic is very mixed and English is a lot of people’s second language. 
Possibly sending out information in a variety of languages’. 
 
‘It is everybody’s human rights to feel safe on the streets this includes children who walk to 
and from school this new road will have a huge positive impact on my child’s safety and 
confidence when walking to school creating a happier safer environment and also refusing 
the risks of injury that has almost been posed upon my child who is 2 years old in a lean as 
the park has been narrowly missed on the road outside school by cars’. 
 
‘There have been instances where car drivers have not paid attention to zebra crossings and 
carried on while parents and children are in the middle of the road’. 
 
‘I cannot see any problems as exemptions are available’. 
 
‘No. We are talking children wellbeing here right. That’s their human right - to grow in clean 
safe environment that adults create for them’. 
 
‘For me it will be  a very positive impacts! More safe for your children!’ 
 
‘Disabled people should be allowed to access the road by car - but only genuine blue badge 
holders’. 
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Additional Responses 
There were three additional responses by way of email. The first was from a local resident 

and parent/carer of children who have been at the school. The resident felt the closure 

should be wider: 

‘I have received your letter this morning regarding School Streets. I had heard about the plan 

and was looking forward to seeing details. I am surprised however by how un-ambitious the 

plan is. I have had 4 children go through the schools as well as living on St Clements Rd and 

am very aware of what makes the schools difficult to walk to.  

 

I would suggest that the closure of roads needs to be much wider and attach a diagram of 

the sort of intervention I was expecting. The school streets plan I believe must cover both 

schools as many parents have children at both. I suggest the masonic hall could be a car 

park, but this will only work if there is no traffic from the Masonic hall to the schools. I 

suggest that the bridge is shut from the Spingbourne side as the bridge and its two junctions 

are one of the most dangerous points with parents , pushchairs scooters etc . squashed onto 

the one available narrow pavement next to traffic.  

 

The plan as it stands  - to just shut St Clements Gardens will just limit a little of the parking, 

will not do anything to promote safer walking and will mean there is more traffic/ parked cars 

on the roads between the schools for parents and children to navigate.  

I hope you will consider my suggestions’. 
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The second email was from a local resident who was concerned there will still be issues with 

illegal or inconsiderate parking in surrounding roads which are especially a problem for 

people with disabilities: 

‘I received a letter about the proposed school street for St Clements and St Johns school, 

Boscombe…I'm a resident in Hamilton Close and have been blocked in multiple times by 

parents dropping of children. I'm concerned that closing certain roads is just going to make 

things worse. Adding double yellows opposite the off road parking between homes 1 to 4 

along to where no 5 Hamilton close may help but only if traffic wardens are about to enforce 

them…I'm registered disabled so parking my car further away from my house if I might need 

it during restricted times is not an option. 

Most parents will move if asked but I had one that parked directly across the back of my car 

and she had 1 school child and 1 in a push chair. I politely informed her I needed my car as I 

hospital appointment and she said oh I'll only be about 10 minutes and just walked off. She 

came back 15mins later and took another 5mins to get her toddler into the car. I missed the 

appointment. Unless some type of road markings are introduced into Hamilton close and the 

top part of Hamilton road then there will be a lot of problems for local residents getting 

blocked in on driveways and the off road parking areas’. 

The third email was also from a local resident who was also concerned that parking issues 

would become even more of a problem on surrounding streets: 

‘Please can you clarify what measures of prevention, and enforcement you propose 

regarding the persistent parking of parents on double yellow lines and white zig zag 

markings outside properties Numbers 55, 57, 59, and 61 St.Clements Road? These 

properties are opposite the entrance to St.Clements Gardens and have been significantly 

affected by illegal parking by parents for years.  

I am concerned that closing St.Clements Gardens will only push cars onto St.Clements 

Road,  and if an official with capacity to issue parking tickets is not present this current highly 

irritating and polluting problem outside our windows will only surely worsen.  

The parking and stopping  restrictions on St.Clements Road exist for the safety of the school 

children,  however residents have to endure and adhere to them 365 days a year. But every 

day, twice a day  during term time, parents turn up and park there. It is ludicrous and highly, 

highly irritating.  

There is a significant lack of parking spaces on St.Clements Road in ratio to households 

without off street parking. Please advise how you propose not to further impact the current 

difficulties of RESIDENTS parking on St Clements Road generally during these school drop 

off/collection times?’ 

 

 

 

 

 


